
 
 

Minutes of the Special Board of Regents Meeting 

Murray State University 

April 21, 2017 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Board of Regents (BOR) of Murray State University (MSU) met on Friday, April 21, 2017, 

in Special Session in the Jesse Stuart Room in Pogue Library on the main campus of Murray 

State University.  Chair Stephen Williams called the meeting to order at 9:32 a.m. and welcomed 

those present. 

 

The roll was called and the following members were present:  Clinton Combs, Katherine Farmer, 

Sharon Green, Susan Guess, Daniel Kemp, Jerry Rhoads, Lisa Rudolph, Phil Schooley, Jenny 

Sewell and Stephen Williams.  Absent:  Walter Bumphus. 

 

Others present were:  Robert O. Davies, President; Jill Hunt, Senior Executive Coordinator for 

the President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the Board; Renae Duncan, 





 
 

Although not all pension costs will be offset by tuition increases, a large percentage of them are 

offset through this mechanism.  The Governor recommended that an additional amount be 

provided to the universities to supplement tuition this year to help offset any significant increases 

in tuition in subsequent years related to increases in pension costs and/or decreases in state 

appropriations.  This was averaged out through all of the universities at a level of 2 percent.  

Therefore, the CPE-recommended tuition cap for Murray State University was increased to 5 

percent.  It is important for the Board to note that the 2 percent added to the original 3 percent 

will not be replicated next year.  This represents a forward-looking approach by the Governor 

and the legislative body to have a smoother line of tuition so any increases in subsequent years 

will be at a slightly lower rate.  As the University undertakes its budgeting process, the revenue 

from the 2 percent is being added to reserves for special and specific projects where the funding 

would be used on a one-WLPH�EDVLV���1H[W�\HDU�WKH���SHUFHQW�ZLOO�EH�SDUW�RI�WKH�8QLYHUVLW\¶V�EDVH 

funding and the tuition cap from the CPE will be lower in future years.  There could also be 

tuition freezes.  This represents a very important component of the CPE tuition cap 

recommendations.  Although current students will be paying more, this action will help offset 

even larger tuition increases for future students. 

 

Ms. Dudley added that the CPE will continue its calculation of non-resident tuition and 

determine what the universities will be allowed to do.  Last year this represented a new CPE 

policy and non-resident tuition is not necessarily calculated by the rate.  They take into 

consideration whether the institution is covering the full direct cost for instruction and student 

service.  A formula is utilized to calculate this amount per full-time equivalent (FTE).  All 

institutions, including Murray State, are cov



 
 

experience for those involved with great dialogue and questions being asked.  It is believed that 

through this process communication regarding overall budgeting has been enhanced and 

improved. 

 

There are three general components of the Executive Budget that are important to note.  A 3 

percent tuition increase is being utilized to address recurring budget expenditures and a 5 percent 

increase is budgeted for one-time expense items mentioned previously.  With a three percent 

tuition increase and through the budgeting model, enrollment is being held consistent and no 

significant increases or declines are being projected.   

 

A three percent tuition increase would generate net tuition ± after the approximate 40 percent 

discount rate ± of just over $2.2 million.  The lower number of freshmen students four to five 

years ago are now having an impact on the size of the junior and senior classes and this certainly 

affects the budget.  Declining enrollment, particularly from the international and graduate student 

populations, represents a $4.5 million deduction in revenue compared to last year.  Summer 

school enrollment has also been taken into consideration in the budget model ($500,000 

reduction).  Discounts included in the new tuition model, even with the 3 percent tuition 

increase, will also represent a $500,000 reduction in revenue.  There is a one-time budget 

shortfall in the General Fund of $5,000 because fees have previously been included for students 

making late schedule changes.  Students have responded to these charges and are no longer 

making late schedule changes so the institution is no longer collecting revenue from those fees.  

In total, the decline in revenue is estimated to be $2.2 million.  Even with declining revenues, it 

is imperative for the University to continue to invest in key initiatives and there are also fixed 

cost increases which must be addressed. 

 

The University is specifically investing in people and the current budget has an estimated across-

the-board cost-of-living adjustment of 1 percent ($770,025).  The non-exempt compensation 

adjustment for the lowest paid employees will continue to move these salaries up to a higher 

level and this amounts to a cost of $214,144.  The Executive Budget Summary also includes 

figures for various other cost increases.  One investment ($100,000) which is important is the 

creation of a diversity hiring pool.  The University needs to be strategic and diligent in hiring 

diverse faculty and staff.  This fund has been established to help recruit these individuals by 

offering higher salary levels.  Investments and fixed cost increases total over $1.8 million. 

 

Initial proposed reallocations and reductions include ways for the University to budget more 

strategically when reallocating resources within units and making reductions.  The additional 

budget available from a 50 percent vacancy recapture amounts to $650,000 and anticipated 

salary and fringes savings ($300,000) due to the recent Federal Labor Standards Act changes 

with regard to overtime pay.  There are some budget savings due to declining graduate 

enrollment ($150,000).  Ms. Dudley has made a conscious effort to identify what the institution 

can do on a university-wide level to change practices, become more efficient, reduce 

expenditures and increase revenues to make the impact on the individual Vice Presidents, units, 

colleges and divisions as minimal as possible.  In total, through their own efforts the Vice 

Presidents have outlined $1.2 million in budget reductions within their respective units.  This has 

been achieved through efficiencies or identifying opportunities for increased revenues within 

their own operations, entrepreneurial activities or other sources.  In total, the administration is 

able to present a balanced budget at this particular time.  The final budget will be presented to 

the Board for approval in June.  All were asked to remember that work continues to evaluate 

several items currently included in the Budget Executive Summary and some things could 

change as this process moves forward.  Confirmation was provided that shortfalls are not being 

placed solely on the backs of students as the University is changing how it operates so that it is 

done in the most effective and efficient way possible while also continuing the level of quality 

expected at Murray State University. 

 

In a further effort to be more fiscally responsible, the University will utilize the additional 2 

percent increase in tuition allowed by the Governor for one-time expenditures and this revenue is 

not currently included in the Budget Executive Summary.  This funding will be utilized to offset 

fixed cost increases the University will incur next year.  The document being shared with the 

Board today helps articulate the need for a 3 percent recurring tuition increase and the additional 

2 percent as outlined. 

 



 
 

In regard to the $2.1 million in budget reductions, Dr. Davies reported that each of the Vice 

Presidents and the units reporting directly to the President reviewed each of their budget lines 

and analyz







 
 

fashion in which it has been presented.  Dr. Davies reported that on a full-time equivalent basis 

the state appropriation has declined from $8,600 in 2007-08 to $5,538 currently, meaning tuition 

has increased in direct relation to state appropriations being decreased.  At the same time, due to 

the pension cost increases for the Kentucky Employee Retirement Systems, an additional burden 

has been placed on the University of which most people are not aware.  Ms. Dudley confirmed 

that for the next year the University will be required to pay 49.47 percent per employee for 

KERS for every dollar in compensation paid.  The pension systems must have this funding in 

order to remain solid and it is hoped the Legislature and Governor will be able to address the 

issue at some point in the near future.  Dr. Davies reported that for fiscal year 2017-18 for 

postsecondary institutions, fixed cost expenditures increased by $89.6 million and the gross 

tuition and fee revenue increase for all public institutions was $56.1 million, leaving a shortfall 

of $33.5 million.  All of the universities are working together to address this situation although 



 
 



 
 

Full Board Action – Finance Committee 

 

 Authorization of 2017-18 Tuition and Mandatory Fee Rates, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University: 

 

(1) Approve the undergraduate, graduate and doctoral tuition and mandatory fee rates that 

are based on a 5 percent increase for the 2017-18 academic year; 

(2) Approve the recommended undergraduate online credit hour Rate for courses taken as 

part of full online programs. 

 

Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Combs, no; Ms.  

Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph,  

yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried by a vote of  

9 to 1. 

 

(See Attachment #1) 

 

 2017-18 Housing Rates, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2017-18 (per semester) housing 

rate increases listed below, effective Fall Semester 2017. 

 

Housing Room Rates 

                               2016-17   2017-18  

        Rates  Increase Rates 
Springer 

 Double Room                    $2,293    $  92            $2,385  

 Private Room                    $3,440    $138        $3,578  

 

Hart, White and Regents 

 Double Room                    $2,522    $101            $2,623  

 Private Room                    $3,669     $147        $3,816  

 

Elizabeth and Hester 

 Double Room    $2,752     $110  $2,862  

 Private Room    $3,899     $156  $4,055  

 

Franklin, Clark and Richmond 

 Double Room                    $3,153     $126            $3,279  

 Designed Private Room                   $3,726     $    0        $3,726  

 Double as a Private Room    $4,300    $172  $4,472 

 

College Courts  

      2016-17                        2017-18 

      Rates           Increase        Rates 
One Bedroom Apartment    $450/mo $   18          $468/mo  

Two Bedroom Apartment    $540/mo $   22  $562/mo  

 

Mrs. Guess seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Combs, no; Ms.  

Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph,  

yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried by a vote of  

9 to 1. 

 

 2017-18 Dining Rates, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2017-18 dining rates (per 

semester) as presented below, effective Fall Semester 2017.   

 



 
 

Residential Meal Plans 

 

Plan Type Meals Flex Price Increase Amount 

      

All Access*  75** $1,830  3.0% $53 

*this plan receives 8 guest meals 

**students will have option to purchase an additional 75 Flex for $65 

 

175/400 175 400 $1,830 3.0% $53 

      

150/300 150 300 $1,763  3.0% $51  

 

Flex Meal Plans 

 

** Available to commuters and residential students who are not required to purchase a meal plan 

 

Plan Type Meals 

 





 
 

University must also determine how it capitalizes on robust community support and builds off of 

WKDW�WR�HQVXUH�WKH�8QLYHUVLW\¶s efforts are supported and enjoy the associated return.  The 

University must also capitalize on private support and fundraising.  In terms of athletic 

conference affiliation, consideration must be given to how these opportunities can be leveraged 

and how the social and student experience can be further enhanced to continue to make Murray 

State University the finest place that all know.  Leveraging for branding and marketing ± which 

enhances faculty and staff recruitment, national rankings and academic-specific ranking ± must 

also be considered.  These are areas which build into the discussion of an athletic conference.  It 

does seem strange that all of these aspects can be enhanced under a particular athletic conference 

but all should think about their own experiences with universities they know of and think about 

how that comes about in those perceptions that exist. 

 

This is an extremely fluid time in NCAA Division I athletics.  A lot of movement is occurring in 

conferences throughout the United States with VRPH�RI�WKDW�WDNLQJ�SODFH�LQ�0XUUD\�6WDWH¶V�

specific region.  This cannot be viewed solely as an opportunity for athletics because it is an 

opportunity for Murray State to determine how its investment can be enhanced in athletics to 

further leveraging opportunities which have been mentioned.  This represents a time of 

significant opportunities that can transform Murray State University and any conference change 

would represent a long-term investment and not a short-term expenditure.  Murray State would 

not be the first to leverage athletics for University gain.  Other universities have done extremely 

well in this arena and have been able to increase enrollment, prestige and the mark they have 

made across the country.  This includes institutions such as Butler University, University of 

Central Florida, James Madison, Florida Gulf Coast, Virginia Commonwealth, Valparaiso, 



 
 

rumored.  The move enhanced the recruitment not only for athletes but of students in general 

because of athletic competition and its attendant publicity more closely aligned with our student 

recruitment markets.  I believe that Murray State would likewise benefit.  We also found that the 

expanded visibility enhanced faculty and staff recruitment in that we attracted applicants who 

would not otherwise be aware of Northern Iowa but who subsequently made the effort to 

evaluate our academic resources and standing.  Public perception in Iowa and beyond improved 

as well by virtue of the academic reputation of the conference.  On the latter point, most 

universities in this conference have solid, if not stellar, academic reputations.  In most states they 

are perceived to be at the top tier of institutions, only surpassed by the largest land-grant 

universities.  From a student recruitment point of view, I think the new conference membership 



 
 

footprint and elevate the overall reputation of the institution.  The Board recognizes that 

conference membership and the associated benefits can positively and significantly serve as one 

strategy to advance the University. 

 

Intercollegiate Athletics Conference Affiliation, authorization approved 

 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents authorize the President of the University and 

Athletic Director Allen Ward to continue their due diligence as this process unfolds and to 

present any invitations ± and their due diligence on such invitations ± back to this Board for 

serious consideration at a Special Meeting that would be called as needed.  Mrs. Guess seconded 

and the motion carried. 

 

Board members will need to be nimble in terms of a timely response if this process unfolds and a 

Special Meeting becomes necessary.  Appreciation was expressed to Board members in 

attendance and a reminder was issued that the next Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting is 

scheduled for June 9, 2017.  Ms. Dudley and her staff were commended for a job well done 

today in regard to the budgeting process. 

 

Adjournment 

 

There being no further discussion, the Special Meeting of the Murray State University Board of 

Regents adjourned at 11:35 a.m. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

       ___________________________________ 

       Chair  

 

 

____________________________________ 

Secretary 
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